First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, December 18, 2022

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: George Banziger, Chris and Kelsey Jacobs, Ginnie McNeil, Rebecca Phillips, and Cindy Taylor on Zoom; Dawn Hewitt, chair; Adeline and Mike Bailey, and Vic Elam in the parlor. 
Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m.

Minutes of the November meeting were approved without amendment.
Recycle guidelines for FUUSM
At an earlier meeting, recycling at FUUSM was discussed. Since specifics for what is appropriate for recycling through Rumpke, FUUSM’s trash service, have changed, updated instructions to be posted in the kitchen and social hall are needed. Mike volunteered to update instructions, including information on the special items GSC collects for recycling, especially aluminum cans that are sold periodically to replenish GSC’s “pocket change” account, and some small, hard-to-recycle items such as spent batteries. Mike is also collecting any items for composting (mainly coffee grounds) until/unless other options are considered. Dawn (and possibly others) will personally hall plastics that Rumpke won’t accept but are numbers 1, 2, 4, and 5 from the FUUSM kitchen to the Marietta Area Recycling Center as needed. Dawn will submit a newsletter article on FUUSM recycling.

Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects (Rebecca's report included at end of minutes.)
The solar charging bench is installed, and the phone charging feature and sensor-activated lights are working. Mike Bailey contacted the EnGo company about wifi features that don’t seem to be activated, but has not received information or instructions for technical repairs. Rebecca spoke by phone with a company rep, who said that the company would be sending a replacement for the modem that may be faulty. Rebecca anticipates a formal “grand opening” coordinated with city officials, but no date has been set. Everyone agrees that signage explaining the functions of the bench is a good idea, and that we need instructions for installing the sign.

The Pollinator Habitat will be receiving help from the city: at their expense, the city will be replacing the deteriorating stairs and creating a paved path linking the habitat to the Harmar River Trail. When the weather breaks and things are completed, a full report will go to DuPont.

MOVCA update - Adeline and Cindy Taylor reported that MOVCA did not meet in December, but had completed a year-end report (including a request for donations) for members and friends. Adeline is hoping to recruit Mark Krivchenia and Vic Elam for a January program on the land restoration projects Mark has initiated, to be presented on Zoom. The group continues to have a vital presence in the Parkersburg News and Sentinel, with a weekly Climate Corner column.

Updates on Citizens' Climate Lobby, ReImagine Appalachia, and Injection Wells 

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (12/19) at 7:00 p.m. via Zoom. CCL is asking its members to contact members of Congress about “secondary asks,” such as the RISEE, Act, Growing Climate Solutions, and NCARS, with special emphasis on RISEE, but after George and Rebecca Phillips met with Congressman Johnson's legislative director, George is pessimistic about gaining Johnson's support for the secondary asks. The Manchin deal— which included the Mountain Valley Pipeline completion— is now off the table for this Congress. CCL is concerned about permitting reform: currently permits for infrastructure projects —either fossil fuel or renewable energy —take 4-5 years to gain approval, which would slow down efforts to meet climate change target, but would also slow down more fossil fuel development.
Ohio CCL members have been active in opposing HB507, which has been passed by Ohio's legislature and is now on Gov. DeWine's desk. HB507 authorizes approving fracking on state lands and includes language recognizing natural gas as "green" energy. CCL encourages members to contact the governor and request that he veto the bill or strip the provisions regarding fracking/natural gas.
ReImagine Appalachia - George has been working with ReImagine's Natalia Rudiak to connect with groups such as the Marietta Port Authority and Buckeye Hills who are interested in economic development in Washington County. George also mentioned a report by Ohio River Valley Institute researcher Sean O'Leary on the myths about the fossil fuel industry's economic benefits to Washington County.
Injection wells - George said the EPA has acknowledged receipt of the legal documents from Earth Justice and other groups challenging the ODNR primacy for permitting injection wells, but there is no further news on the legal front. He asked for help in identifying an injection well site to "visit' with Halt the Harm Network, one that is not on private property and could be visible from public roads. Dawn will consult maps for suitable locations.  Chris Jacobs noted that there is not much to see above ground.

FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
Ginnie reported that FaCT and partner organization Buckeye Environmental Network will present their public information program about radioactive brine in Athens in late 
February, and attend the Appalachian Fest in March.

FaCT is organizing a “brine task force” of three people to track brine contamination through soil samples collected at sites where it is suspected. They plan to have teams in NE, Central, and SE Ohio. Team training for SE Ohio will be held in Marietta at the end of January, meeting at the Marietta water works facility. Testing will begin in the spring 2023; samples will be evaluated at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory. Data will be returned to community where the samples were collected. FaCT is still working on determining who holds the data, and how it is communicated; and if it is significant, what happens? Ginnie asked for suggestions from GSC. 

Land Restoration Projects  - Mark Krivchenia
Mark was not able to attend the meeting, but he sent a report which Dawn will send to GSC/

(Report included at the end of the minutes.)
Reimagine Marietta meeting -  George, Dawn, city councilman Geoeff Schenkel, and Maggie and Steve Meyer represented GSC at the kick-off meeting for citizen input led by consultant Wendy Moeller on December 12th at Washington State Community College. Dawn said she gained a better understanding of people who don't think like she does (in general, and) about aims for Marietta. Although the meeting was held to kick off work on a new comprehensive plan and an updated zoning code document for the City of Marietta, citizens were encouraged to think big and consider what Marietta could look like in the future. There will be other chances for community input, and those who didn’t attend Monday’s meeting can stay in touch with the process by using the website www.ReimagineMarietta.com. The site has an online survey that can be used by residents. Vic suggested valuable input could be gained by a "River Town Review" through the National Park Service – Rivers, Trails, and Conservation Assistance program.

Ginnie suggested engaging with faith-based communities and organizations to help find common threads. 
Other Items
- Sustainability Forum redo suggested by Chalice Lighter committee on increasing membership.. Tabled until another meeting. 

- George's Climate Corner article published this week, discussing different faiths and different paths to protecting the Earth.

- HIP committee - not disbanded; considering partnering with Rev. Kat for another book discussion group on UUA Common Read, Mistakes and Miracles by Nancy Palmer Jones and Karin Lin. (Rev. Kat has ordered books; Jane Tumas-Serna interested). Ginnie asked about HIP contact with Native American leader B.J. McManama, who HIP was not aware of. Adeline will send Ginnie info about the Ohio group leader who spoke at Marietta College during Native American Heritage month.

- Mike asked that Rebecca try to get more info about the solar bench so further work can be done.

The meeting was adjourned at 1:32 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, January 15, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: December 18, 2022 GSC Meeting
Reports for Green Sanctuary Meeting – December18, 2022
Citizens Climate Lobby. 
CCL is asking its members to contact members of Congress about “secondary asks,” such as the RISEE, Act, Growing Climate Solutions, and NCARS, with special emphasis on RISEE.  All of these items involve in some way reducing carbon emissions and protecting areas at risk from extreme weather. After our November 28 meeting (Rebecca Phillips and I) with Sam Hattrup, Congressman Johnson’s Legislative Director, I am pessimistic of our congressman’s support of these items. He said that his office assumes that climate change is a global phenomenon, and that it is best addressed by maximizing natural gas production in the U.S. and shipping liquified natural gas (LNG) to foreign markets sot that it can replace coal, which is the biggest emissions source during electricity production. He said that these individual bills will only help at the margins and is not supportive of any of them.

CCL is struggling with the issue of permitting reform Currently; it takes 4-5 years for an infrastructure permit (for fossil fuel and renewable energy) to be approved. Permitting reform will accelerate that approval process. A problem is that some environmental groups and progressives in the Congress think that this will harm disadvantaged groups. Also, the Mountain Valley Pipeline is included n this reform bill.  CCL advises members not to communicate to members of Congress about this issue. In the last few days, however, this language has been removed from the National Defense Authorization Act so it is moot. About 85% of permits are for renewable-energy projects.

CCL members in Ohio have been very active in opposing the addition of language in HB 507 in the Ohio House legislation to allow fracking in state lands. Furthermore, this language describes natural gas as “green” energy. The bill has passed both houses and now rests on the governor’s desk. Please contact his office to ask him to veto this bill or to strip away the language on drilling in state lands.
ReImagine Appalachia.  I have been in communication with Natalia Rudiak at ReImagine who is responsible for promoting ReImagine in local governments, agencies dealing with economic development, and non-profits. She and I are working on a introduction of ReImagine  to local organizations in Washington County in order to promote ideas about clean and efficient manufacturing and sustainable jobs. 

On December 6 I participated in a webinar sponsored by Reimaigne about solar panels in the City of Athens. The webinar actually featured the mayor of Athens and the development director who described all their efforts to develop sources of renewable energy, promote conservation, and green spaces in the city.  Athens has also imposed a carbon fee which is generating income for their renewable-energy projects.

Natalia Rudiak presented a webinar on faith-based initiatives in renewable energy projects. There are grants available from the U.S Department of Energy for energy-efficiency projects. I was wondering if we might apply to arrange for complete insulation of our sanctuary building??

I have informed Natalia about the Reimagine Marietta initiative which was covered in another agenda item of this meeting.
Injection Wells. The U.S. E.P.A. has acknowledged receipt of the legal documents from Earth Justice and other groups challenging the ODNR primacy for permitting injection wells. No further news about that issue. Also no further news on the law suit by oil/gas production people in Washington County against 12 brine-disposal companies.

George Banziger
CITF Project Report December 2022

Solar Bench
I have not followed up on the wifi. The mayor has not chosen a date for dedicating the bench. A sign explaining the bench and its functions is a good idea.
Pollinator Habitat
• The big news is that the city has agreed to replace the deteriorating staircase and create a paved path linking the habitat to the Harmar river trail; we also have tentative approval for a bench at the city's expense, but that is not yet confirmed. Once there are details, we can submit the updates to Dupont.

• The Broughton Preserve has donated seeds of various native species for the habitat. Needed: volunteers for winter sowing.

- Rebecca Phillips

Restoration Projects - Mark Krivchenia
--We collected over 70 native species seed.

--We are now sowing those seeds in areas we want to maintain or restore to high quality nature areas (mostly right now on the AEP right of way at the Broughton Preserve, but some seed is also going to the ORI Refuge.

--We will soon begin invasive removal at Broughton's (stay tuned) and we continue to do invasive removal at Middle Island in St. Mary's WV (ORI Refuge)
